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SECTION A: CONTRACT LAW 
 
Question 1 
 
Andrew is a highly regarded fitness instructor. He organised a two-day conference 
in Edinburgh for fitness instructors from around the world to share knowledge 
about the latest developments in fitness programmes. 150 delegates booked to 
attend.  
 
The venue was the Eliot hotel in the centre of Edinburgh. Andrew booked this 
several months in advance. The fee was £5,000, payable on the first day of the 
conference. Three days before the conference was due to start, the manager of 
the Eliot informed Andrew that he was unable to fulfil the booking because another 
conference had been booked for the same dates.  Andrew flew into a panic. He 
googled conference venues in Edinburgh and found an alternative venue called 
the Childers hotel, which was less than a mile from the Eliot. Debbie, the 
manageress of the Childers said that she could take the booking but, because it 
was at such short notice, the fee would be £20,000. Andrew decided he was in no 
position to negotiate a lower fee and accepted straightaway.   
 
The conference went ahead and was regarded as a success by all those that 
attended. Nevertheless, because Andrew had to pay £20,000 for the venue rather 
than £5,000 as he had anticipated, he made a loss on the event. This caused him 
a great deal of stress and anxiety. So much so that his GP prescribed medication 
to alleviate the symptoms.  
 
Andrew now wishes to sue the Eliot hotel for damages. He wishes to claim for both 
financial losses and for the upset, distress and anxiety caused by their breach of 
contract.  
 
Advise Andrew as to his prospects of success, paying particular regard to any 
defences that the Eliot might put forward. 
  



Question 2 
 
Provide advice to the following two clients : 

 

(a) Gordon works as a manager of a pub in Edinburgh. He has a written 

contract of employment that sets out, among other things, his annual salary, 

but says nothing about bonuses. Gordon claims, however, that, during 

negotiations, it was verbally agreed with the owner that Gordon would also 

receive a bonus of £5,000 if bar takings exceeded a certain target in 2018. 

Bar takings did exceed the target and Gordon is claiming his bonus. The 

owner refuses to pay it on the basis that it is not provided for in the written 

contract of employment.  

 

Discuss whether Gordon is legally entitled to the bonus.  

                                                                                     

(b) Diana runs a business buying flats, doing them up and selling them on. She 

entered a written contract with Brian for refurbishment works to one of the 

flats. The contract contained Brian’s standard terms. Diana did not bother 

to read the terms before signing the contract document. Later that day she 

read the standard terms and found that one of the terms stated that Brian 

would be entitled to an extra payment of £1000 if he completed the work 

more than 7 days head of the agreed deadline. This had never been 

discussed with Brian.  

 

Advise Diana if this term forms part of the contract. 

 
 
Question 3 
 
Please answer both of the following and provide two examples to illustrate each 
concept and how it may arise: 
 

a. Explain how rescission operates as a remedy in Scots contract law AND 
 

b. Explain how lien operates as a remedy in Scots contract law. 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION A  



SECTION B: DELICT 
 
 
Question 4 
 
How did the case law of the 1990s clarify and advance the law relating to 
unjustified enrichment in Scotland? Discuss with reference to the applicable case 
law. 
 
 
Question 5 
 
Leslie is employed by the Parks & Recreation Department. On 2 November 2016, 
at 10.30pm, she fell into a large pit. She was visiting a site which recently had been 
earmarked for a new park development. She broke her leg and suffered a minor 
concussion. Leslie was concerned that the proposed site was being used by 
residents as a rubbish dump – thus her late-night visits were made in a bid to deter 
fly-tipping at the site.  
 
On numerous occasions Leslie’s line manager, Ron, had advised her not to attend 
the site until a proper risk assessment had been carried out and a fence had been 
erected around the pit. He particularly warned her not to attend the site at night. 
Ron was aware Leslie ignored his advice. On 2 November, Leslie was using a 
Parks & Recreation torch. Given that members of the Parks & Recreation 
department, on occasion, can be asked to make site visits in the evening, all staff 
are issued with a standard torch. Unfortunately, the torch Leslie had been given 
was faulty. The beam would often flicker or cut out for 15 or even 30 seconds.  
 
On the night of her fall, the failure of the torch meant that she was unaware of the 
exact location of the pit and she walked to the near edge of it, before the fall. 
However, she wasn’t the only Parks & Rec employer there. Tom, a colleague of 
Leslie, was also aware of his colleague’s dedication went to the park of 2 
November. He was the office-joker. He would often play tricks on his colleagues. 
On the night of Leslie’s fall, Tom jumped out on Leslie to give her a fright, as she 
approached the edge of the pit. It was this that caused her to fall into the pit.  
 
Advise both Leslie and the Parks & Recreation Department. 
 
 
  



Question 6 
 
Scots law recognises the fact that if one has the right to occupy land, for example 
by owning it, one has the right to enjoy that land free from external interference. 
However, on occasion the use to which that land is put may cause problems.  
 
What are the main factors that the Scottish courts take into account when deciding 
if there is a nuisance? What defences might be available? Discuss with reference 
to appropriate authority. 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION B 
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